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Minutes of Annual General Meeting
Saturday 12 November 2005, Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome 

Present: 
Dr S. Acanfora (Biblioteca Nazionale Vittorio Emanuele III, Naples), Mr I. Boserup (Kongelige Biblioteket, Copenhagen), Dr G.-J. Bötte (Staatsbibliothek, Berlin), Dr L. Buson (CAB, Padua), 
Dr R. Campioni (Soprintendenza, Bologna), Dr T. Cutts (National Library  of Wales, Aberystwyth), 
Dr M. Czapnik (Warsaw University Library), Dr K. Ekholm (National and University Library, Helsiniki), Dr C. Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek, Munich), Dr I. Fomenko (Russian State Library, Moscow), Professor U. Göranson (Uppsala University Library), Dr B. Hillyard (National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh), Dr M. Hulvey (Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon), Dr K. Jensen (British Library, London), Mrs G. Jonsson (Kungliga Biblioteket, Stockholm), Dr J. Kašparová (National Library of the Czech Republic), Dr O. Kulish National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Dr C. Leoncini (ICCU, Rome), 
Prof Dr  E. Mittler (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), M. F. Palluault (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), Mr E Schroeder (Yale University Library), Dr P Ricciardi (Direzione Generale Politiche formative beni e attività culturali Settore Musei, Biblioteche, Istituzioni Culturali, Regione Toscana, Firenze), Dr W. Schwartz (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), M. L. Scotti (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), Prof  H. Snyder (University of California, Riverside), Dr M. Spinazzola (Soprintendenza, Bologna), Dr M. Venier (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome), Dr N. Verbina (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Dr J. Vízkelety-Ecsedy (National Széchényi Library, Budapest), Dr M. Willer (National and University Library, Zagreb), Dr V. Zaitsev (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg).

Attending:

CERL Officers: Dr A. Matheson (Chairman), Dr D. Shaw (Secretary), Drs J. Bos (Treasurer), 

Drs M. Lefferts (Executive Manager), Drs L. Oskamp (Manuscripts Project Manager).

Consultant: Mr A. Curwen.

Research Libraries Group (RLG): Ms S. Yoder.

Guests: Dr E. Grignani (Università degli studi di Parma), Prof N. Harris (University of Udine). 

1.  Welcome 

The Chairman welcomed members to the Annual General Meeting in the Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome, and expressed warm thanks to Dr Osvaldo Avallone, and to Dr Marina Venier, for the excellent arrangements for the meeting. She was pleased to announce that two libraries had indicated that they wished to become Full Members: the University of Bologna, which had been accepted as a full member, and the National Library of Latvia, which has applied to become a full member. Additionally, following members’ approval of special discretionary powers to Directors, she reported that talks had been held with ABINIA, which represented libraries in Central and South America, and expressed her thanks for assistance to Professor H. Snyder and CERL Director Dr F. Campos. ABINIA had hoped to ratify its intention to become a CERL member by special arrangement at its AGM, but their meeting had had to be postponed because of Hurricane Wilma.

2.  Apologies for absence:

Directors: Dr F. Campos (Biblioteca Nacional, Lisbon), Dr I. Monok (National Széchényi Library, Budapest).

Members: Dr Paola Cadelano (Biblioteca Nazionale Marciana, Venice); Mr Vytautas Gudatis (National Library of Lithuania, Vilnius); Dr Riccardo Tacchinardi (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Firenze); Dr Araceli Sánchez-Piñol (Biblioteca Nacional de España, Madrid).

Others: Mr W. Taoka (Research Libraries Group, Inc.).

3.  Minutes of last meeting (FM/2005/1)

The minutes were approved and signed.

4.  Matters arising

There were no matters not already on the Agenda.

5. Commemoration of Dr Michael Smethurst, Chairman 1994-2000

The Chairman explained that, with the agreement of the Directors and the Executive Committee, and with the approval of Mrs Smethurst and her family, CERL Papers V had been dedicated to Dr Smethurst. Mr M. Crump had volunteered to produce Dr Smethurst’s bibliography, which would be published by CERL, again with the co-operation of the family.

6. Treasurer’s Report (FM/2005/2a-c) 

The Treasurer introduced the accounts and explained the background to aspects of the year’s accounts, including the remuneration policy for CERL’s staff, the assessment of bids for the post-2006 HPB contract, and the Manuscripts Project. He reported that the accounts for 2003/2004 were essentially as expected: income was as predicted, expenditure was slightly higher, and the deficit was almost exactly as expected within the range of exchange rate fluctuations.  He commented on specific areas as follows:

· CERL income 2004-2005: The exchange rate had been stable and income from fees was as expected. There had been slight increases in other revenues including bank interest. Revenues overall were as predicted.

· CERL Expenditure 2004-2005: 

· Staff costs were as expected and office costs were generally satisfactory. There were some central administration costs such as legal fees for oversight of contracts, which would be carried over to the next year. Costs for consultancy work were shown under the relevant headings. Central Administration costs were slightly less than expected but some expenditure would be carried forward to 2005-2006. 

· File processing had been less complicated than usual, and staff involved were becoming more skilled, so less had been spent on file vetting and conversion than expected. In addition, the forecast had, rightly, been conservative.

· Nothing had yet been spent on HPB file loads because of delays due to the server migration at RLG. This expenditure would be carried over to 2005-2006.

· CERL Thesaurus costs were in line with the forecast.

· New database developments: a start had been made but there had been little expenditure: this has been transferred to 2005-2006.

· MSS Project: The AGM in 2004 had approved a budget of €40,000 with a maximum of €50,000. Because of the decision to commission work from the University of Uppsala Electronic Publishing Centre (EPC), the Executive Committee and the Directors had approved a higher maximum of €54,000, in order to accommodate a pilot. Some of the additional funds had been vired from other under-spent budget heads. It was noted that the option of using the University of Uppsala had only arisen during the 2004 AGM, and for this reason it had not appeared in the budget.

· Promotion: There had been considerable activity (details in the Secretary’s Report), but the overall cost had not been high.

· Post-2006 HPB contract: Expenditure had been in line with the forecast.

· Reserves: The Restricted Reserve, as always, was untouched. It had been necessary to release only €4,000 from the ordinary reserves, but it should be noted that for operational reasons some of the current year’s expenditure had been delayed to 2005-2006.

In conclusion, the Treasurer noted that the income for 2004-2005 had been as predicted, but that the expenditure had been much lower than predicted, resulting in only a small release of €4,000 from the ordinary reserves. He did however stress again that some of the current year’s expenditure had been delayed to 2005-2006.

The Chairman thanked the Treasurer for his report and asked if members had questions on the budget. Dr Ekholm asked about the need to generate additional income to cover future risks; the Treasurer said that this point would be dealt later on the Agenda under the 2005–2006 Budget.

In the absence of further questions, the Treasurer’s report was approved unanimously.

7. CERL Service Provider: Post-2006 
CONFIDENTIAL

Non-members of CERL left the Annual General Meeting for discussion of this Agenda item.

Circulated separately.

8. The Manuscripts Project (FM/2005/4)

The Chairman introduced the report on an initiative that represented an important part of CERL’s future strategy. She proposed that Mr Boserup, Chairman of the Manuscripts Working Group, should give members a general introduction to recent developments, and that Drs Oskamp, Project Manager, would then make a detailed presentation. Dr Willer, Chairman of the Advisory Technical Group, would then report its view, and the Chairman would then present the view of the Executive Committee at its meeting. She recorded the Consortium’s thanks to the Koninklijke Bibliotheek , The Hague, for their willingness to second Drs Oskamp to the project.

Mr Boserup thanked Drs Oskamp for her contribution to the pilot projects, and the members of the Manuscripts Working Group. The Manuscripts Project had always had a double goal, firstly of giving access to MSS data, but also of investigating CERL’s approach to new technological developments as a means to invest in the future. The goal was to produce a hybrid system of federated searching using a variety of protocols, and presenting results in a unified way. On the basis of the pilots, each of the two systems tested was capable of achieving this goal. The Crossnet pilot accessed three protocols and locally stored data; but the Working Group had reached the conclusion that it was not very efficient and not wholly convincing, and would not really advance CERL’s initiative. The Electronic Publishing Centre (EPC) of Uppsala University Library had produced a very efficient system based on the Open Archive Initiative (OAI) protocol. EPC had an excellent understanding of the problems of accessing bibliographical data on the web, and was particularly good at implementing access to the CERL Thesaurus. The Intellectual Property Rights agreement which CERL has reached with Uppsala acknowledged CERL’s rights and interests in a very clear way. Neither system at present offered all the facilities required, but the Uppsala pilot was capable of developing the full hybrid solution. The Working Group believed that the Uppsala pilot offered CERL the best option for future development.

Drs Oskamp presented the two pilots in greater detail, starting with a history of the project since its inception, overseen by the Manuscripts Working Group chaired by Dr L. Hellinga. The primary goal of the project was to enable manuscript and printed book databases to be searched simultaneously in the same resource. Following the continuation of the Crossnet pilot for a second phase, and the decision to commission a pilot from Uppsala, only a limited number of enhancements had been requested from Crossnet. There was disappointment that not all of these had been implemented (particularly searching for place). The Uppsala pilot had been implemented very quickly between June and October 2005, and had implemented a link to the CERL Thesaurus that made place name searching very effective. EPC had been asked to use the same mappings and search fields as in the Crossnet pilot. Testing of the two pilots had been requested from 50 scholars and curators in the manuscripts field. Test results for the Uppsala pilot were uniformly high but the Crossnet results were more varied. 

A solution had also been investigated using software developed by The European Library (TEL). This option, even if approved by TEL, would require the employment of technical staff and a dedicated server, and would be a more expensive option.

In summary, further development of the Uppsala pilot was likely to be more cost-effective than the Crossnet one, and the costs were also more advantageous. Cross searching of the HPB could be implemented by Z39.50 or by XML when RLG introduced this facility. The Working Group recommended continuing with the Uppsala system. If this was approved, a business plan would be drawn up, and a list of additional databases to be added. 

Dr Willer outlined the discussion that had taken place at the meeting of the ATG two days earlier. Following an assessment of the evaluation, the ATG believed that the Uppsala pilot was preferable even though the technical capabilities of the two pilots were potentially similar. Uppsala showed a better understanding of the requirements, and the IPR was more beneficial to CERL. Importantly, the Uppsala pilot offered more potential for implementing future CERL developments most cost-effectively. The ATG had unanimously drawn up the following recommendation:

‘The ATG notes that it is difficult to make a detailed comparison of the two systems but an evaluation of the results of testing and of the project’s contact with the two suppliers suggests that the Uppsala pilot is preferable on several counts, although the technical capabilities of the two pilots are potentially similar.

Uppsala offers advantages in their understanding of the project’s requirements and elements of intellectual property rights. Furthermore it has the important advantage of offering greater future potential for implementing other CERL desiderata in a much more cost effective manner.’

The Chairman presented the discussion that had taken place at the Executive Committee, which had looked at the whole range of relevant issues (feasibility, financial impact, desirability, fit with other CERL priorities). The Committee had unanimously supported the ATG’s recommendation in support of the Uppsala pilot, and had made the following recommendation to members:

‘At its meeting on 10 November 2005, the Executive Committee decided unanimously to recommend to the Annual General Meeting that the Report, and the proposals in Section 4, should be accepted. 

As recommended:

1. The service development should continue with Uppsala University Library’s Electronic Publishing Centre (EPC).

2. The search facility should concentrate on manuscripts, and an ‘overarching portal’ for cross-searching a range of databases (HPB, ESTC, MSS and others) should be investigated with Uppsala EPC.

3. A Project Manager should be appointed for 12 hours a week to develop the operational service.

In coming to its decision, the EC considered that:

1. This development is crucial to the Consortium’s future strategic direction, takes an important step towards the goal of cross-searching historical materials and broadens the range of CERL services.

2. The Uppsala development context is the most promising, and offers the greatest potential for wider CERL development.

3. The Uppsala option offers a research-oriented environment, and a general ethos that is sympathetic to the needs of research libraries and scholarship.

The Executive Committee discussed the financial implications, and the need to expand CERL’s financial resources in order to implement this service while at the same time sustaining the full range of CERL’s existing developments. It is proposed that the Finance Committee be reinstated for this purpose.’

The Chairman explained that the adoption of this major new initiative would require a more detailed consideration of CERL’s future finances. It was proposed that the Finance Committee should be revived in order to provide oversight of the longer-term financial position, and to identify detailed proposals for increasing income.

The Treasurer presented a set of financial summary models to illustrate the impact on CERL’s finances. The budget options were (a) reducing expenditure, which did not seem possible, or (b) cancelling activities such as HPB file loading or the CERL Thesaurus, which was unacceptable. The inescapable conclusion was that CERL must increase its income. Adding two new Full Members and two new Special Members each year would provide sufficient extra income, and other possibilities were increasing the membership fee for additional services, charging for access to certain CERL services, and also identifying sources of external funding. The Treasurer endorsed the recommendation to reinstate the Finance Committee, in order to develop a strategy for increasing CERL income in response to expanding the portfolio of services. The Manuscripts Project was a financial investment of the sort that a developing organisation had to make, but it was also necessary to identify means of increasing income. 

The Chairman invited discussion from the members on the desirability of adding services, such as the manuscripts service. In the end, the members must take the financial decision whether to go ahead with this initiative. In reply to Mr Schroeder, she said that no other significant developments would be affected if the project went ahead, though the pace of progress of some elements of the development plan for services arising out of the members’ questionnaire might be slower. Mr Schroeder asked if it was realistic to add two new full members each year. The Chairman replied that this would be the aim; there was a plan for membership promotion, which would be discussed later in the agenda. The summary models did not include group memberships or members coming in by special arrangements, and there were some active developments in these areas.

Professor E. Mittler suggested that if CERL could offer additional database services such as the Manuscripts Project, the opportunity could be taken to re-think the scheme of fees and the ways in which services were offered both to members and to others, for example, by subscription. The Chairman replied that the Finance Committee would address those questions as part of its remit.

Professor H. Snyder said that CERL’s achievements over the past decade were impressive. CERL’s finances were now stabilised so new developments could be undertaken to keep up the momentum. An extra effort must be made to add new United States members: this would make the goal of two new members each year more realistic. The National Library of Australia ought to be a member; they ought to be able to offer HPB records. He urged CERL to remember that Europe’s printed heritage was available outside Europe as well.

Dr M. Spinazzola asked about the possibility of losing members when renewals were due in 2006. The Chairman replied that, in consultation with the EPC, the Uppsala agreement would include a ‘sunset clause’ to permit evaluation on both sides at the end of the period of two years. She felt that it was important for CERL to look at this new development in a positive light. The Treasurer added that a positive frame of mind was also important in the context of attracting new members. Dr Spinazzola said that an aim should be to seek to attract libraries that were strong in the field of manuscripts, which could contribute to the manuscripts initiative.

Dr L. Buson said that CERL had now reached a point when it was more than a database creator and was now also a service provider.  Selling new services could bring in new revenues. She wondered whether CERL’s name concentrated too much on the concept of ‘libraries’? Should the name be changed to emphasize European printed and manuscript material, and not just libraries? The Chairman replied that it might be quite expensive to change the name, but she strongly agreed that CERL’s constituency was wider than libraries. The Finance Committee would address the scope for revenue from such constituencies.

Dr K. Jensen said that the project had a wider implication than its immediate application to manuscripts. It might provide a new way of delivering other services. The financial implications must be taken extremely seriously, and reinstating the Finance Committee was a sensible way to address it. He felt that if CERL did not take this initiative, it was, in effect, expressing doubt about its role for the future. CERL carefully managed the resources that were available; if the resources were no longer sufficient for its expanded remit, the revenue stream needed to be addressed.

Mr I. Boserup said that the project required CERL to increase its development costs to about 25% of income. This might be considered quite high for a library organization such as CERL, but in public companies such as Shell, this figure would be totally normal. He considered that it was necessary to make this investment for CERL’s future. 

The Chairman thanked members for their comments, and added that CERL had consulted widely and extensively before recommending this step to the members. She invited the members to vote on this important development.

The meeting adopted the recommendation from the Executive Committee, as set out above, and the revival of the Finance Committee (26 for, none against, 1 abstention).

Professor U. Göranson noted that he had abstained on behalf of the University of Uppsala because of a possible conflict of interest. He was delighted that the AGM has taken this decision, and he was very confident that it would be a very fruitful development. The Chairman thanked Professor Göranson for his remarks, and said that CERL looked forward to working with him and his colleagues.

9. Digital Resources: Policy Paper (FM/2005/5)

The Executive Manager presented her pre-circulated paper. She commented that the first CERL initiative on developing digital resources had been the work undertaken by the KB Copenhagen on digitising R.B. McKerrow’s English printers’ devices to 1640, which had now been linked to the CERL Thesaurus file.  The aim was to add other similar resources, both digitised from print and original electronic resources. The ATG had considered the recommendation on page 2 of the report (FM/2005/5); they were very happy with the work carried out on McKerrow, and had recommended that two similar resources should be added, and that multi-lingual searching resources should be developed for these products. Members were asked to recommend a specialist who could write a report on potential materials to be added; to make available any printers’ devices resources which they had; and to offer digitisation facilities.

Mrs G. Jonsson proposed the creation of draft policy guidelines for the investigation of how records can be enriched by adding, for example, digitised title-pages to the bibliographic descriptions. In reply to Dr K. Jensen, the Executive Manager said that there was currently no budget for this. Professor N. Harris expressed caution about the trustworthiness of some published facsimiles, though he did not have doubts about McKerrow. Dr J. Bos cautioned that copyright questions needed to be kept in mind; the Secretary replied that in the case of McKerrow, the Bibliographical Society, which took the initiative, was in fact the copyright owner; he would follow up the situation concerning the other proposals.

Professor Snyder said that the MARTE project was a good example where images can ‘say a thousand words’; it was necessary to keep the HPB up-to-date with access to digital images. CERL should ask its  members to add urls to their records. There was also the possibility of adding such records from the large commercial suppliers. Mr T. Curwen asked about stable Identifiers and, in response, was referred to the ATG report.

The meeting approved (nem con.) the policy paper, with the additions from Mrs Jonsson, Professor Snyder and Dr Bos. 

10. Membership Promotion: Plan 2005-2008 (FM/2005/6)  

The Secretary introduced his pre-circulated report. He noted aspects of publications that helped with membership promotion: some new publicity leaflets had been developed but there was still a shortage of foreign-language HPB leaflets in, for example, Spanish and German. The conference proceedings (CERL Papers) now had a publicity leaflet and order form, which had been used at conferences and had stimulated sales of copies from the backlist, as well as publicising CERL’s name. 

Arranging workshops and seminars was an important way of publicising CERL. He congratulated the Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale for the excellent publicity for the previous day’s Seminar and its high attendance. CERL participated each year at a workshop arranged by the National Library of Russia in St Petersburg, and would do so again in October 2006; it was also hoped to participate in a workshop being organised by the Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon (June 2006). The Secretary and Executive Manager tried to involve themselves in as many workshops as possible within the time available.

The report presented a detailed plan for targeting potential new member constituencies, although, in fact, new full members often joined as a result of personal contacts. He noted that CERL needed to try to make more use of the new group membership scheme, but that recruiting a group of libraries involved a considerable administrative effort.

In discussion, Drs Oskamp suggested that there should be a standard CERL PowerPoint presentation layout for use at conferences and seminars. The Executive Manager agreed to follow this up.

The meeting agreed nem. con. to accept the recommendations presented in the paper.

11. Member Services: Report (FM/2005/7)

The Executive Manager presented the pre-circulated report, which was based on a collation of the services questionnaires returned by members in 2004. The report had been arranged, by priorities, in the form of a work plan for the next four years. She drew special attention to items which would be part of planned developments with RLG, and to the opportunities for cross file searching offered by the next phase of the project with EPC Uppsala. Some of the proposals were dependent on implementing a redevelopment of the facilities on the CERL website.

In reply to Mr Schroeder, she said that the priorities were arranged strictly from the questionnaire responses, but that it would not be possible to implement them in exactly that order because of financial constraints and other commitments. The Chairman requested that members might accept a degree of flexibility in the order in which certain developments were scheduled. She added that CERL also did not wish to duplicate developments being carried out elsewhere, and would always aim to co-operate with other organizations or activities where that made sense, for example, with LIBER on the idea of a European Library Passport, where CERL was in a position to ensure that the needs of rare book users were taken into account.

Professor Snyder suggested ways of making greater use of the HPB such as asking libraries to add holdings information online and then making the enhanced records available, possibly for a fee. This had been done by ESTC and could be a revenue generating activity for CERL. The Executive Manager commented that CERL was awaiting an editing facility for the HPB, and the members would also need to take a considered policy decision before allowing modification of members’ records. 

The meeting accepted the report nem. con.

12. Budget proposals for 2005-2006 (FM/2005/8) 

The Treasurer presented the budget for 2005-2006, explaining that the figures were based on an assumption of an average exchange rate of 1.46 Euros to the pound. Under income, there were two possible new Full Members not included in the figures. There was otherwise no marked change in income from the current year. He drew attention to a number of budget expenditure sub-heads:

· Central Administration: no changes in staffing were anticipated; staff costs had been increased by 3% inflation, and a discretionary 1% had been included, although not yet decided; other central costs were stable.

· Consultancy:  a reduction in costs was estimated, based on previous years.

· File Processing: costs were in line with 2004-2005.

· HPB Database Management: costs were stable but estimates for two additional file loads had been carried over from 2004-2005.

· CERL Thesaurus:  The same allocation had been made as in 2004-2005.

· New Database Development:  No allocation had been made; expenditure had been transferred to other sub-heads, such as website revision.

· MSS Project: These costs were not identical to those presented earlier in the meeting. In the normal way, the figures were a conservative estimate with the addition of sums for computer equipment, travel, etc.

· Promotion: This sub-head has been increased by incorporating expenditure from other sub-heads, including 10K allocated to CERL website revision.

· Post-2006 contract: the allocation for legal fees was expenditure deferred from the previous year

· Restricted Reserve: The level of the restricted reserve had been increased by11.6K, as part of the normal process of keeping it updated.

The overall budget showed an anticipated deficit of nearly 92K, which will need to be released from the reserves as had been explained in the discussion of the Manuscripts initiative. The Finance Committee would have to be creative in finding new resources in order to avoid calling too heavily on the reserves in future years.

In discussion, Dr Ekholm suggested that CERL should aim to become more market- and product-oriented. It should develop a business plan for its products, and examine the alliances that CERL should enter into. The Chairman said that the Finance Committee would take all these options into account in their discussions, and that these matters will also be discussed at the next Directors’ meeting.

Members approved the budget for 2005-2006 nem. con.  The Chairman thanked the Treasurer and the Executive Manager for their work on the budgets. 

13. CERL Thesaurus 

Dr W. Schwarz gave a presentation on the new version of the CERL Thesaurus software, which was under development. The current interface was now over three years old; a new front-end was now available in a test version, which had been developed mainly by A. Jahnke. This new version could not yet be made public, as it required the database itself to be converted to handle UNICODE. Another new piece of software was enabling work on the de-duplication of records. A complete list of files contributed to the Thesaurus was now available. A new Scholar’s Notepad feature was included which allowed comments and corrections on individual records to be linked to the records. These comments were held in a separate database, and could be viewed by other scholars. Dr Schwarz gave a demonstration of the new interface, the Notepad and a sample of links from the Thesaurus to the images from McKerrow’s English printers’ devices to 1640, which had been digitised at the KB Copenhagen.

The Chairman thanked Dr Schwarz, and the whole DCG team in Göttingen, for their excellent work on the Thesaurus. 

In reply to Dr Spinazzola, Dr Schwarz explained that the Notepad software was entirely separate from the CERL Thesaurus; it ran on a different server. The two-window display was simply an implementation choice. It could also be implemented on the HPB and would then be made to look entirely different. When the new Thesaurus interface had been implemented, it should be self-explanatory, but a help text would be provided. 

Professor Harris asked if information about original dimensions could be displayed for McKerrow’s printers’ marks. Dr Schwarz and Mr Boserup agreed to discuss this matter, and to bear it in mind when the project was extended.

The Chairman renewed the thanks of the members, and wished DCG every success in taking the Thesaurus project forward.

14. CERL/EROMM: Registry of Digital Masters: Progress Report

The Chairman spoke to her pre-circulated report, and summarised the background to the negotiations between CERL and EROMM since November 2004. CERL had been authorized to enter into further discussions with EROMM at the last AGM, but these had subsequently been set to the side with the agreement of both organizations because of an approach to LIBER from OCLC in connexion with a proposed Registry of Digital Masters. OCLC had been unaware of the existence of EROMM when it had made its original approach to LIBER, but it had been agreed by all parties that Europe should avoid two competing initiatives, and so discussions were in progress with the aim of co-operation between OCLC and EROMM and LIBER.  Dr Schwarz explained from the point of view of EROMM that record exchange between the parties did not appear to present problems; there were a few details or misunderstandings still to be cleared up, and formal agreements required to be drawn up with OCLC and with LIBER. He also discussed problems concerning the preservation of digital masters, where there was also a need to preserve the original work in surrogate form.

Professor Mittler emphasised that the EROMM system was a model for exchanging information between the United States and Europe. Much of the material gathered in EROMM was of great interest to CERL members, and he felt that it was important that CERL should continue discussions with EROMM in due course so that closer collaboration was possible. He commented that the CERL services questionnaire had shown the importance of the EROMM database to CERL members.

The Chairman said that the discussions between EROMM and CERL could be resumed at a later stage, once the results of the current negotiations between OCLC and EROMM and LIBER were clear. 

The meeting approved the report unanimously.

15. European Library Developments: Report (FM/2005/10)

The Chairman presented her pre-circulated paper and gave an update on contacts with other European library organisations since the 2004 AGM. This issue gave CERL an opportunity to define its position in relation to other European organisations, and maintaining good links with them was vital.

The meeting approved the report nem con.

16. Secretary’s Report (FM/2005/11) 

The Secretary had few additions to make to his pre-circulated report. Since it had been circulated, the Secretariat had completed negotiations for Special Membership with the Centre for Publishing Studies, University of Stirling, Scotland; this would be to give access to the HPB for the duration of a research project. There had also been some expressions of interest from antiquarian booksellers. To the list of seminars and workshops in the report, he would add the recent seminar in Munich at which the Manuscripts Project had been presented by Mme Fabienne Queyroux;  and the workshop in St Petersburg in October 2006, at which Mme E. Netchine had agreed to represent CERL.

The report was approved.

17. Executive’s Manager’s Report (FM/2005/12a)   

The Executive Manager presented her pre-circulated report. She discussed the file load situation for the current financial year, and listed the files that had been promised, or were in preparation. A new file-load had been announced by Regione Toscana. She thanked members and colleagues for their contributions to the CERL Newsletter, and announced that the next issue would appear in December 2005. Statistics from RLG indicated that slightly fewer members appeared to have used the Database in the current year. The price-per-search for the RLG BIB file in 2005-2006 had been increased to $0.86 (after the 200 free searches).

17.1 Presentations of Recent File-Loads – KB Copenhagen

Mr Ivan Boserup was invited to give a presentation about the file load from the KB Copenhagen. He said that the file represented about 20% of the eventual total. The records were the result of a retroconversion programme. The DCG had discovered c. 1,000 records that should be omitted; Mr Boserup expressed his gratitude for the detailed scrutiny to which the records had been submitted. 

The Chairman thanked Mr Boserup for his presentation on the file.

She thanked the Executive Manager for her report. The report was approved. 

17.2 Building up the Hand Press Book Database (FM/2005/12b)

The Executive Manager spoke to her pre-circulated report and policy paper, which had also been discussed at the meetings of the ATG and Executive Committee. The statistics for the chronological spread of records showed that CERL had achieved its goal of coverage of the period up to 1830. The statistics for language and country distribution were more difficult to interpret because there were records which did not have the appropriate coding or that had errors in the coding.  She outlined the policy objectives for future development. It was clear that there were countries and languages that required better representation in the HPB. On file size, it was desirable to add some large files, while maintaining the importance of smaller national collections. It was also important to seek to improve the overall quality of the records by obtaining updates with improved versions of files. Files would be sought from any potential source so long as they contained records for European hand press printing. 

The policy recommendations presented in the paper were additions to the existing guidelines. She noted that the Executive Committee had suggested adding thematic collections under the heading ‘File soliciting’.

The policy paper and its recommendations were approved nem.con.

18. Advisory Task Group Report (FM/2005/13) 

Dr Willer reported on the ATG’s work plan for 2004–2005, highlighting in particular work on the display prototype for the new CERL Thesaurus interface, and the introduction of Unicode character sets; the preparation of a report on Persistent Identifiers by the SUB, Göttingen; policy documents on provenance and authority control. A FRBR working group was being established to consider possible application to the HPB. She stressed the importance of provenance information, and said that the ATG was considering adding this information to the CERL Thesaurus. She asked for additional information about digitized card catalogues to be sent to the Executive Manager for addition to the existing list.

The work plan for 2005–2006 was presented for approval, including development of a FRBR model for the HPB; monitoring the new Ask a Librarian service; further work on the CERL Thesaurus; the new MSS service; provenance information; file cross searching; and development of the McKerrow project.

The report and its recommendations were approved. The Chairman expressed her own thanks, and that of the members, to Dr Willer, and the members of the ATG, for their committed work.

19. Report from RLG (FM/2005/14) 

The Chairman welcomed Ms S.  Yoder and expressed the Consortium’s pleasure at continuing its work with RLG from September 2006. She invited Ms Yoder to present the report from RLG. Ms Yoder said that RLG was pleased to be able to continue its relationship with CERL.  It had been a difficult year for RLG because of the server migration to the Sun and IBM open server environment, which had involved working with commercial third parties. Staff had to learn to work with the new software, and IBM had found it difficult working with such a large and complex database system. RLG wanted to fix the system slow-downs as quickly as possible, and hoped that the next version of DB2 would present some solutions. The conversion programmes had been causing delays as well, since each file transferred to the new server required tweaks to each conversion. RLG was working hard to get the programme back on track, and would keep CERL informed. On new CERL file loads, RLG was working on a co-ordinated plan to get the best schedule possible for loads for the next couple of years. RLG had  been delighted to be chosen to host the HPB for a further period, and the contract negotiations had already started. 

She expressed a hope that it would be possible to offer export of data in XML format for the MSS Project, and announced enhancements to the Eureka interface and to BIB file access. For Eureka there would be a new administrators’ module, facilities for cross-file searching; and a blog for discussion and feedback  (http://hangingtogether.org). She also announced a new RLG initiative called CAMIO (Catalog of Art Museums Images Online) which replaced the AMICO project, and which already had thirty member institutions. RLG now had a new Marketing and Sales Division with a new director; she hoped that this would lead to enhanced sales through distributors. RLG was offering free trials of HPB and as a result Arizona University Library had become an HPB user. 

Among other new initiatives, RLG had become a partner and contributor to the Open Content Alliance, which plans to build a permanent archive and give free access to important book collections, although RLG does not itself want to digitize large amounts of material. Also involved in this initiative were Yahoo, Microsoft, California Digital Library, Adobe and Hewlett-Packard. RLG had also joined the Archive Grid, which provides information for academic researchers and genealogists, making archival resources available to a wider audience.

In discussion, Drs Bos asked about the HPB file-loading backlog. Ms Yoder said that it would take RLG about one year to recover from the problems of the migration; loading the very large Library of Congress files was crucial for the Union Catalogue and this would impact on CERL file loads for the whole of the next year. The Chairman added that this matter was already being discussed with RLG, and that she and Ms Yoder had discussed a potential strategy at their meeting in Rome, as an additional matter to the discussion about the negotiations for the new contract. The aim was to ensure that CERL loaded the intended number of file loads over an agreed period, taking account of the migration issues.

20. Elections 
20.1 Board of Directors: 4 vacancies 

The Secretary announced that there were four vacancies for election to the Board of Directors, two Directors having completed their three-year period of office and two Directors were no longer in post in a CERL member institution.  

Dr Kai Ekholm (Helsinki University Library, National Library of Finland), Director 2002–2005,  nominated for a second term by Mr D. Pearson (University of London), was elected unanimously.

M. Lucien Scotti (Bibliothèque nationale de France), nominated by M. Patrick Bazin (Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon), was elected unanimously.

Dr Istvan Monok (National Széchényi Library, Budapest),  nominated by Dr Fernanda Campos (Biblioteca Nacional, Lisboa), was elected unanimously.

The Secretary explained that in the absence of a fourth nomination, CERL’s Articles of Association (section 15)  permit a retiring Director to be appointed for  an additional three-year term. He therefore proposed that Dr Vladimir Zaitsev (National Library of Russia, St  Petersburg) be re-appointed as a Director for  a further three-year term.

The resolution was approved nem. con. 

20.2 Executive Committee

The Secretary announced that there were no vacancies for election to the Executive Committee.

20.3 Process for Election of Chairman in November 2006 

The Chairman explained that her second term of office would end in November 2006. After consultation with the Directors and the Executive Committee, it was proposed that a procedure similar to that adopted in 1999/2000 should be followed. A Search Committee, job description and profile would be by the Executive Committee, and approved by the Directors; a call for nominations would be sent out to all CERL members; the Search Committee would put forward a nomination to the Executive Committee and Directors, and this would be circulated to all CERL members in advance of the Annual General Meeting with an invitation to put forward nominees; the election would be held at the Annual General Meeting in November 2006.

The meeting approved the proposal.

21. Any Other Business

The Chairman expressed the Consortium’s thanks to Dr Avallone and to Dr Venier, and all their colleagues in the Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome, for hosting the meetings and for their hospitality. She also thanked the Secretariat team, including Miss Kim Hart, who was not at the meeting, and the Directors and CERL’s Committees for all their contributions and input to the Consortium’s work during the year.  

There was no other business.

22. Date and place of next meeting 

Dr J. Vízkelety-Ecsedy invited CERL to hold its 2006 Seminar and Annual General Meeting in the National Széchényi Library, Budapest, on 11 November 2006. The Chairman asked Dr Vízkelety-Ecsedy to convey CERL’s warm thanks to Dr Monok, the Director, and said that the Consortium was very much looking forward to holding its next Annual General Meeting in the National Széchényi Library.

David Shaw

Secretary

25 November 2005



